Minutes approved at the July 21, 2021 meeting. 

MINUTES

GILFORD PLANNING BOARD

MONDAY
JUNE 7, 2021
CONFERENCE ROOM A
7:00 P.M.
The Gilford Planning Board met on Monday, June 7, 2021, at 7:00 p.m. in Conference Room A of the Gilford Town Hall and via telephone conference call and GoToMeeting under emergency order provisions related to the COVID-19 pandemic.
Chair Wayne Hall called the meeting to order, led the Pledge of Allegiance, and welcomed everyone. 
Members present in Conference Room A were Chair Wayne Hall, Selectmen’s Representative Chan Eddy, Regular Members William Johnson and Jack Landow, and Alternate Members Rick Notkin and Emily Drake.

Members absent were Vice-Chair Carolyn Scattergood, Secretary Richard Vaillancourt, Regular Member Isaac Howe, and Alternate Member Gaye Fedorchak.
Also present in Conference Room A were John Ayer, Director of Planning and Land Use, and Sandra Hart, Technical Assistant.
1.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
Discussion of Possible Zoning Ordinance Amendment to Regulate Short-Term Rentals
Discussion ensued regarding sales of properties, the increase in the number of these rental properties, and the state meals and rooms tax.  J. Landow said that the town will now have all this extra burden to track these rentals and enforce the regulations.
J. Ayer said that we’ve had many permits come in recently for accessory apartments and we’ve heard that many of them are being used as short term rentals.  This is not in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance.

C. Eddy said that we could also look into the noise and nuisance ordinances and perhaps modify those.  J. Landow said that the board should be able to craft a definition for rental properties.  C. Eddy said that whenever you have a resort you will have an increased demand on town services whether they’re rented weekly or monthly.  J. Landow said that there’s a difference between short term rental and long term.  R. Notkin said that these people own the properties and they pay taxes and they should be able to rent them out.  C. Eddy said that vacationers are different from owners or renters who are living there for an extended period.  They behave differently.  

C. Eddy said if someone is going to rent then there has to be some type of stipulation for the renters and the owners.  Should we limit short term rental to owner occupied homes only?  J. Landow asked what about monthly rentals?  C. Eddy said he sees advantaged to it, but doesn’t know if it’s legal.  J. Ayer said that he doesn’t want to hinder people from renting their properties.  J. Landow said there could be a regulation that would cover an odd situation that maybe would come up on an individual basis.
W. Hall said that the regulations could differ from zone to zone and maybe the regulations could be added to the noise ordinance.  Some of these places have tax bills that are really high so they rent them to help pay the taxes.
J. Ayer handed out a copy of Conway’s short term rental regulations.  He highlighted a few things for the board.  He said that they do have a definition and he wasn’t sure if he liked the definition for short term rental.  He read that for everyone.  C. Eddy said that it’s similar to what we have for transient.  J. Ayer said that overall, the more he looks at the Conway ordinance the more he likes the idea of incorporating some of their regulations.  

The board discussed possibly having a short term rental license or a business license like in Conway.  J. Ayer said that it might be difficult to license them and keep on top of the licensing.  He said he doesn’t know how much additional work that would be and said it may require an additional employee to handle that.
Discussion ensued as to the responsibility of owners and renters. 
W. Johnson brought up renting tenting and camping spaces.  J. Ayer said that that’s another thing we are seeing – short term rental or seasonal rental of one’s yard for campers – but said that would need to be a discussion for another day.
W. Hall said that the Airbnb says on the website that you have to post a license number.  J. Ayer said that his understanding is that some of those agencies require renters to list their state tax i.d. number.  He noted that getting those numbers from the state would help the town come up with a list of tax-paying rentals that are out there.
J. Ayer said one of the complaints he has heard is trash being placed outside and the trash not being picked up until several days later.  It becomes an issue as animals get into the trash and it blows around.  J. Ayer said that fire pits were also brought to his attention and yes those might become an issue as well.
J. Ayer said, in response to a comment, that lofts aren’t sleeping areas and that if you’re using a ladder it does not constitute a sleeping area.  He said this was recently pointed out by the Deputy Fire Chief as an issue in a rental cottage that was being built.  He said it would be an issue the Fire Department would need to address in any new regulation.
J. Ayer said in some ways it may be helpful if we could modify our noise ordinance to address short term rentals so it becomes a regulation the police can enforce and fine people.  He noted that zoning enforcement can be cumbersome with attorneys and court processing.  C. Eddy said that we could reference that noise ordinance in a different section.
J. Ayer read from the Conway ordinance a requirement that trash bins should be enclosed.  Also each short term rental should have a sign posted near or on the front door with the name of the owner, phone numbers, fire pit requirements, the name and phone number of a responsible party such as a property management company, and the Fire Department.  W. Johnson said that he wouldn’t like that being outside.  J. Ayer said that it could be something inside the door.  W. Johnson said that it should not be made public.  Discussion ensued with regard to fire pits and regulating them.

J. Ayer said the next thing in the Conway ordinance was inspections.  He said he mentioned the idea of inspections to the Deputy Fire Chief who then asked who would do those inspections.  J. Ayer said this is a significant issue.  Would this require an initial inspection?  Annual inspection?  Every two, three, or four years?  Staffing to enforce some of these regulations will become an issue.  C. Eddy said that we could check with other towns and maybe do something jointly.

W. Johnson suggested providing a list of things to renters of what they can and cannot do.  R. Notkin was wondering if any short term rentals thing would be grandfathered.  J. Ayer said he doesn’t think so because short term rentals are not a use listed in the zoning ordinance so they are technically not permitted, although we’ve never regulated how long people can rent their houses.  It would be something to verify with Town Counsel.
Discussion of Other Zoning Ordinance Amendments

J. Ayer said he has been thinking of other possible Zoning Ordinance amendments.  He said that in Article 5 and Article 6 where it discusses grading of lots, these regulations need to be looked at.  He said it is unclear who is subject to these requirements in some cases and some provisions of the regulation may need to be deleted or significantly modified.  He said we created something that seemed to work for new lots and we tried to make something that would work for existing lots, but it doesn’t work well.  Discussion ensued.

2.
OTHER BUSINESS
J. Ayer stated that he would be going on vacation and would not be at the July 21st meeting, but he would make sure that he would have everything read ahead of time.  He also stated that the board should have officer voting at the next meeting.  
3.
Minutes 
May 3, 2021  
Motion made by C. Eddy, seconded by R. Notkin, to approve the minutes of the May 3, 2021 meeting.  Motion carried with all in favor.
May 17, 2021
Motion made by C. Eddy, seconded by E. Drake, to approve the minutes of May 17, 2021.   Motion carried with all in favor.
4.
Adjournment

Motion made by C. Eddy, seconded by J. Landow, to adjourn the meeting at 8:11 p.m.  Motion carried with all in favor.
Respectfully submitted, 
Sandra Hart, Secretary

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________
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